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QUARTERLY MEETING/COOK-OUT REMINDER
SATURDAY, SEPTEMBER 25th, 1:00 PM

CLOVERDALE,  INDIANA
Property of Tom Rea, 8677 South State Road 243

The quarterly meetings are for the elected Board to conduct business and for our members and
other interested persons to have an open forum to talk about cave and karst conservation and
related topics.  Past, present, and future IKC projects are discussed to solicit comments and
input from our members and the caving community as a whole.  The meetings are informal, and
everyone is encouraged to attend and participate.  The IKC Board wants your input.

Preliminary Agenda Items:  Brief recaps of last quarter’s activities;  Treasurer’s report; Grotto
Liaison Agreement status;  proposal for a documentary/educational video;  Education/Outreach
report;  Wayne Cave Preserve topics;  Sullivan Cave Preserve topics;  and more!

Following the business meeting will be the annual pitch-in cookout (starting around 5 PM).
This year it will be a joint activity with the Central Indiana Grotto.  The IKC/CIG will provide
the grilled burgers, hot dogs, and brats; condiments; and soft drinks.  Please bring a salad or
covered-dish to share.  Finishing off the evening’s activities will be the highly competitive dessert
contest (13th annual).  Bring an entry or enjoy sampling and selecting the winners. Please
bring lawn chairs, and the family, too.  Contact Kathy Welling for further details.  NOTE:
Those not wanting to drive home Saturday night are welcome to stay and camp.

Meeting directions:  From I-70, exit onto SR 243 (exit 37).  Turn north and go approximately 1/4
mile.  Turn into the first driveway (8677) north of the small stream crossing.  Proceed up the dri-
veway to the open field on the right.  The meeting will either be under the tent in the field, or
just east in one of Tom’s buildings.  See map on page 21.

ACTIVITIES CALENDAR

25 SEP   =   IKC QUARTERLY MEETING/COOK-OUT (see above)

25 SEP   =   LOST RIVER TOUR, Orleans (see page 5)

22-23 OCT  =   GEOFEST3 (Gem, Fossil, Mineral show), Indianapolis

23 OCT  =   HNF/IKC COMMITTEE MEETING, contact Steve Lockwood

27-29 OCT  =   MIDWEST GROUND WATER CONFERENCE, Bloomington

16-18 NOV  =   INDIANA BAT & COAL MINING FORUM, Louisville (see page 5)

?? DEC  =   WINTER QUARTERLY MEETING (date and location TBD)

For more information on the Indiana Karst Conservancy, visit our web site at http://www.ikc.caves.org or write to our PO box.
Membership to the IKC is open to anyone interested in cave and karst conservation.  Annual dues are $15. Please see inside
back cover for the membership application form or to make a much appreciated donation.

The IKC Update, distributed for free, is published quarterly for members and other interested parties.  The purpose of this news-
letter is to keep the membership and caving community informed of IKC activities and other news related to cave/karst conserva-
tion.  Submission of original or reprinted articles for publication is encouraged.

IKC Update (ISSN 1076-3120) copyright © 2004 by the Indiana Karst Conservancy, Inc.  Excluding reprinted material and indi-
vidually copyrighted articles and artwork, permission is granted to National Speleological Society affiliated organizations to re-
print material from this publication, with proper credit given to the author/artist and the IKC Update.  Articles do not necessarily
represent the opinions of the Indiana Karst Conservancy, the National Speleological Society, or their respective members.
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 The “driveway” at the Wayne Cave Preserve before construction started (June 19th). 

 

 
 The upgraded driveway and gate after four workdays of effort (August 28th). 
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Grading the stone and installing 
the drainage tile along the edge 
of the driveway. 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 
Looking uphill at the new 
driveway from Gardner Road. 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Standing at the north end of the 
parking area looking down hill 
towards Gardner Road. 
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Endangered Bats Using More of Wyandotte Cave Following Winter Closure

A recent survey of the Indiana
Department of Natural Resources’
Wyandotte Cave found the hiber-
nating endangered Indiana bat
population had moved into areas
of the cave not used in decades.
Winter cave tours were discon-
tinued for the first time in Sep-
tember 2002 to allow the rare spe-
cies to hibernate undisturbed in
Wyandotte Cave, one of the bat’s
most important wintering caves.

The survey, funded by Indi-
ana’s Nongame and Endangered
Wildlife Program, was conducted
in February under the super-
vision of Dr Virgil Brack, a well-
known bat expert who has
studied the population of bats in
the cave for over 20 years.  Dr
Brack and his crew discovered
hibernating Indiana bats in an
area known as Bat’s Lodge, where
they haven’t been seen since sys-
tematic surveys began in 1981.

‘‘This is quite amazing,’’ said
Lori Pruitt, Indiana bat recovery
coordinator for the US Fish and
Wildlife Service who participated
in the February survey.  ‘ ‘We
have found bats back in Bat’s
Lodge -- a historic hibernation
area that hasn’t been used in dec-
ades.’’ Pruitt speculates that the
absence of human disturbance
associated with winter tours may
have contributed to the bats ’
movement into Bat’s Lodge.

Pruitt praised the Indiana
DNR for its ongoing efforts to
conserve the Indiana bat. ‘ ‘It
appears that the reduction in dis-
turbance during the winter has
made Bat’s Lodge more suitable
for hibernating Indiana bats,’ ’
Pruitt said.  ‘‘We hope that better
hibernating conditions mean that
more Indiana bats will survive
the winter, and more young will
be produced in the spring.  We
look forward to future surveys to
see if bat numbers in the Bat’s
Lodge area of Wyandotte Cave
increase.’’

Indiana bats are extremely
vulnerable to disturbance during
hibernation because arousal from
hibernation can cause the ani-

mals to burn more energy than
they have stored for the winter.
This can cause bats to die before
emerging in the spring to feed on
insects, or leave them unable to
survive spring migration to sum-
mer habitat.

About 31,217 Indiana bats
were counted during the latest
survey, including 4,598 in Bat’s
Lodge.   The total  is  up from
28,584 found in 2001. Historical-
ly, it is estimated that Wyandotte
Cave harbored more than a mil-
lion Indiana bats during winter
months.

The Bat’s Lodge area of Wyan-
dotte Cave is named for its histor-
ic use by hibernating Indiana
bats.  An 1851 record mentions
tens of thousands of bats ‘‘sus-
pended from the rocks in large
clusters, like bees swarming.’ ’
Winter cave tours -- which began
in the 1850s -- traveled through
Bat’s Lodge, which has a low ceil-
ing.  Records from the 19th cen-
tury note that visitors of the time
often reached up and brushed the
clusters of hibernating bats hang-
ing overhead.

Cave tours at Wyandotte re-
sumed May 1 after hibernating
bats exited the cave for summer
roosts in wooded areas.  Pruitt
said that the few bats remaining
in the cave during summer mon-
ths can tolerate disturbance far
better than hibernating bats.
Managed tours do not pose a
threat to the bats summering in
the cave.

‘‘Under the DNR’s new visita-
tion schedule, Wyandotte Cave
continues to offer a great experi-
ence for visitors, but at the same
time, its role as a high-priority
hibernating cave for endangered
Indiana bats is safeguarded,’ ’
Pruitt said.  ‘‘We’re excited at the
potential boost to this species’
recovery.’’

Listed as an endangered spe-
cies in 1967, Indiana bats were
among the first animals identified
as endangered under a law that
preceded the current Endangered
Species Act.  Indiana bats num-

bering in the millions were once
found throughout the eastern
United States, hibernating in
caves and spending summer
months in forested areas.  Under
the Endangered Species Act,
plants and animals listed as en-
dangered are considered likely to
become extinct in the foreseeable
future throughout all or a signifi-
cant portion of their range.

Indiana bats still occur in are-
as of their former range, but their
numbers have declined signifi-
cantly and are still dropping.  The
total population estimate is cur-
rently about 380,000 Indiana
bats, a 60 percent drop since the
1960s.  It is believed that modifi-
cation and disturbance of their
hibernation caves and loss of
summer habitat have contributed
to their decline, although other
factors, such as pesticide use, are
also under investigation.

The US Fish and Wildli fe
Service is the principal federal
agency responsible for conserving,
protecting and enhancing fish,
wildlife and plants and their hab-
itats for the continuing benefit of
the American people.  The Service
manages the 95-million-acre Na-
tional Wildlife Refuge System,
which encompasses 540 national
wildlife refuges, thousands of
small wetlands and other special
management areas. It also oper-
ates 69 national fish hatcheries,
64 fishery resource offices and 81
ecological services field stations.
The agency enforces federal wil-
dlife laws, administers the En-
dangered Species Act, manages
migratory bird populations, re-
stores nationally significant fish-
eries, conserves and restores wil-
dlife habitat such as wetlands,
and helps foreign governments
with their conservation efforts. It
also oversees the Federal Aid
program that distributes hun-
dreds of millions of dollars in ex-
cise taxes on fishing and hunting
equipment to state fish and wil-
dlife agencies.

US Fish & Wildlife Press Release
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could buy a small piece of land around the Bullseye
entrance.  Dunlap said that the owners might consid-
er it but the planning commission may not allow the
sale of a small parcel.  Lindberg thought that they
would.  There was more discussion but it was felt
that unless we can get just a small parcel around the
entrance, this property is not a priority.  Tozer point-
ed out that the entrance could be considered a liabili-
ty to a potential buyer and that could give us some
leverage on getting a favorable price for the part that
we want.  Dunlap said that if we aren’t prepared to
spend $100,000, there is no point in even floating a
trial balloon. If someone buys the whole property,
then we could approach the new owner and see if they
would sell us the entrance area.  Vernier said that
there doesn’t seem to be a lot of interest in pursuing
the matter so let’s just wait and see what happens.

Shaft Cave.

There was no report and no current action.

Sullivan - status, management plan update.

Dunlap said that we can’t change the management
plan until we know what’s in the grotto liaison
agreement which is in the process of being changed.

Spring Mill MOU Status.

Vernier reported that the Spring Mill MOU is still
in limbo.  He hasn’t contacted them and they have-
n’t contacted him.

Grotto Liaison Agreement Update.

Dunlap has requested that the position of Agree-
ment Coordinator be created to handle reports,
waivers, interactions with the various grotto liai-
sons, distribution of new keys and so on.  He is do-
ing most of this now but there is nothing as far as
IKC policy that says how to handle the various jobs.
Dunlap wants to have an Agreement Coordinator
position and wants a short job description written
for that position.  The Agreement Coordinator would
not necessarily be a separate job or office.  Bowman
questioned the need for the Agreement Coordinator,
saying that the Grotto Liaison should be able to
submit the required reports and information directly
to the various cave patrons.  There was much dis-
cussion as to what the duties of the Agreement Co-
ordinator would be and since the Grotto Liaison
Agreement is presently undergoing some changes,
Vernier said that he and Dunlap will work on the
concept a little more.  More changes in wording in
various sections of the agreement were discussed at
length and these changes will be written up as a
revised Grotto Liaison Agreement and sent to all
Board Members for review and voting.  Tozer moved
that, upon review of changes to the Grotto Liaison
Agreement, the Board vote on the changes by elec-
tronic means, seconded by Sue Vernier.  Bowman
proposed an amendment that we must receive all 15
votes before the vote is decided, seconded by Ingle.
This was followed by much discussion including the
reading of the portion of the by-laws pertaining to
electronic voting.  Dunlap called the question.  The

vote on the call to question was 14 for, 1 opposed, 0
abstaining.  The vote on Bowman’s amendment was
6 for, 5 opposed, 4 abstaining.  More discussion fol-
lowed until Ingle finally called the question. The
vote on the call to question was 15 for, 0 opposed,
and 0 abstaining.  The vote on Tozer’s original mo-
tion, as amended by Bowman, was 12 for, 2 opposed,
1 abstaining.  This means that the Grotto Liaison
Agreement will be distributed at a later date with
revisions noted and the Board will vote for or
against the revisions via E-mail or by telephone.  All
15 votes must be accounted for in order for the vote
to be valid.

Items from the Floor.

Dunlap has IKC hats for sale. The price is $12.00.

Dunlap also said that in the past we have made a
transfer of money into the Stewardship Endowment
Fund, when property was purchased, in the amount
of 10% of the property value.  We have not done this
yet in the case of the Wayne property and so Dunlap
moved to transfer $2500 from the General Fund into
the Stewardship Endowment Fund.  He said that
this amount is about one-third of what we would
have put in but his thinking is that we could put in
another third next year and then again in the fol-
lowing year to bring the total amount put in at 10%
of the property value.  Lockwood seconded the mo-
tion. Bowman proposed an amendment to increase
the amount transferred to $5000.  There was no sec-
ond.  Tozer asked if there are separate endowment
funds for each property.  Dunlap said no, there is
just one fund and it has about $11,000 in it.  Soll-
man asked if the endowment fund can all be used on
one property or must it be used on all properties
proportionally.  Dunlap stated that how the money
is spent is up to the Board.  The Stewardship fund is
for all of our properties and the amount that is put
into it is just a guess as to how much we think we
may need.  Tozer asked if we had ever taken any
money out of the Stewardship Fund.  Dunlap replied
that we have not.  The original intent was to be able
to pay for things like property taxes and insurance
but these expenses are currently paid out of the
General Fund and the Stewardship Fund has be-
come more of a rainy-day or emergency fund.  The
vote was 15 for, 0 opposed, 0 abstaining.  Twenty-
five hundred dollars will be transferred into the
Stewardship Endowment Fund from the General
Fund.

Next Meeting.

After some discussion, the next meeting was set for
September 25 at Tom Rea’s place.  The Fall meeting
usually includes a cookout/pot luck supper and will
be combined with the CIG annual cookout, same as
last year.  The IKC business meeting will start at
1:00 PM

Bowman moved to adjourn.  The meeting was ad-
journed at 9:10 PM.

Respectfully submitted,
Bob Sergesketter, Secretary






